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STATE WATER RESOURCES CONTROL BOARD

BOARD MEETING – DIVISION OF WATER QUALITY

APRIL 30, 2003

ITEM 12

SUBJECT

CONSIDERATION OF PROPOSED STATEWIDE GENERAL NATIONAL POLLUTANT DISCHARGE ELIMINATION SYSTEM (NPDES) PERMIT FOR STORM WATER DISCHARGES FROM SMALL MUNICIPAL SEPARATE STORM SEWER SYSTEMS (GENERAL PERMIT)

DISCUSSION

On December 8, 1999, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) promulgated regulations that require storm water discharges from some small municipal separate storm sewer systems (Small MS4s) be in compliance with NPDES permits.  The regulations provide that small MS4s that are operated by cities or counties located in a Census-defined urbanized area, and that are not regulated under the Phase I program, must be permitted.  The regulations also provide that the State Water Resources Control Board (SWRCB) and the Regional Water Quality Control Boards (RWQCBs) can designate additional Small MS4s that are subject to the General Permit, including facilities owned and operated by federal and State government agencies and special districts (non-traditional Small MS4s) and cities and counties that are not yet urbanized.  The proposed General Permit provides a list of cities and counties that are within a Census defined urbanized area, which are automatically subject to this General Permit.  The proposed General Permit also lists those cities and counties that SWRCB designates as being subject to the General Permit and the non-traditional Small MS4s that may in the future be designated.  The proposed General Permit and mulitiple attachments (March 19, 2003 draft) may be found on our website at http://www.swrcb.ca.gov/stormwtr/index.html under “Hot News.”

SWRCB staff prepared a draft General Permit that was made available to the public for comments on July 12, 2002.  Based upon comments received, changes to the draft General Permit were made.  A second draft General Permit was made available for further public comment on October 28, 2002.  A public hearing was conducted on December 2, 2002.  As a result of the comments received at the public hearing a third draft General Permit was made available January 9, 2003.  

On January 14, 2003, the federal 9th Circuit Court of Appeals issued a decision in Environmental Defense Center v. EPA.  In this decision, the court remanded a portion of the Phase II regulation to USEPA for consideration.  The court held that applications for General Permit coverage (including the Notice of Intent and Storm Water Management Program) must be made available to the public, the applications must be reviewed and determined to meet the Maximum Extent Practicable standard by the permitting authority before coverage commences, and there must be a process to accommodate public hearings.  This proposed fourth draft General Permit is consistent with the ruling.

POLICY ISSUE

Should SWRCB adopt the proposed statewide General NPDES Permit for storm water discharges from Small MS4s?

FISCAL IMPACT

Funding for SWRCB and RWQCBs to carry out activities to administer the above mentioned permit will be provided by annual fees charged to each discharger who obtains coverage under this General Permit.

RWQCB IMPACT

Yes.  All RWQCBs.

STAFF RECOMMENDATION

That SWRCB adopts the proposed statewide General NPDES Permit for storm water discharges from Small MS4s.

PAGE  
-2-


